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Interim visit 

Context and focus of visit 

 
On 17 March 2020, all routine inspections were suspended due to the COVID-19 
(coronavirus) pandemic. As part of our phased return to routine inspections, we are 
carrying out ‘interim visits’ to further education and skills providers. Interim visits are 
to help learners, parents, employers and government understand how providers are 
meeting the needs of learners and apprentices in this period, including learners with 
high needs and those with special educational needs and/or disabilities. We intend to 
return to routine inspection in January 2021 but will keep the exact timing under 
review. 
 
The focus of these visits is on the themes set out below and the findings are based 
on discussions with leaders, managers, staff and learners. 

Information about the provider 

 
Focus Training Limited (Focus Training) is a private training provider that operates 
out of Bolton, Lancashire. It provides training in health and fitness through 
government-funded advanced learner loans. The company was established in 2000.  
Learners attend face-to-face, practical training and assessment sessions in 
Birmingham, Crawley, Ellesmere Port, Manchester and Leeds. The remainder of work 
is completed through distance learning via an online learning portal. Learners 
complete learning workbooks, submit work online and receive telephone support and 
tutorials to help their learning. Courses include personal training, gym instructor, 
sports massage, exercise referral and specialist practitioner up to level 4.  
 

What actions are leaders taking to ensure that they provide an appropriate 
curriculum that responds to the reasonable needs of learners and 
stakeholders and adapts to changed circumstances? 

 
Leaders and managers carefully reviewed the teaching and learning strategies in use 
during the period when they were only open to some learners due to COVID-19 
(coronavirus) restrictions. There were a number of learners who did not make 
progress in their practical assessments because of the national closure of gyms 
during this period. Senior leaders were mindful of learners’ frustrations and they 
increased the number of theory lessons through telephone tutorials.  
 
Since August 2020, leaders have implemented a phased opening of face-to-face 
classroom teaching. To keep learners safe, leaders reduced class sizes, but increased 
the number of classes, so that learners do not feel disadvantaged. Leaders prioritised 
those learners who need practical assessments, for example in fitness instruction and 
personal training. Leaders recently agreed with their qualification awarding 
organisation that assessments can be completed by video. This means that in the 
event of any future COVID-19 restrictions, learners will be able to make progress in 
both their practical and theoretical assessments.  
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Leaders provided staff with the appropriate training that enabled them to support 
learners throughout the pandemic. Managers and staff maintained regular telephone 
contact to help learners with their mental health and personal anxieties. Senior 
leaders have given help to a few learners who encountered financial difficulties. They 
made a strategic decision to waive deposits for courses in order to help those who 
were made redundant and wished to re-train for a different career. 
 
Leaders appreciate that some learners remain fearful about returning to face-to-face 
classroom and practical learning environments. These learners continue to build their 
knowledge through telephone tutorials, which helps them to continue to make 
progress towards achieving their qualifications. 
 

What steps are leaders, managers and staff taking to ensure that the 
approaches used for building knowledge and skills are appropriate to meet 
the reasonable needs of learners? 

In order to assure the quality of the curriculum, senior leaders supported tutors to 
develop a curriculum that is both flexible and challenging. They now focus delivery 
on the ‘client journey’, which includes initial topics such as the health screening of 
clients and completing a client consultation. Learners move on to fitness and 
nutrition units and they plan a training programme to meet their clients’ individual 
needs.  

Tutors already used extensive online strategies to confidently teach their courses. 
During the pandemic, they took the opportunity to develop and increase the number 
of learning resources and make changes to the online learning portal. Through the 
revised portal, managers and tutors can now track learners’ progress. This allows 
tutors to tailor learning and assessment accordingly. For example, when any gaps in 
learners’ knowledge are identified, tutors provide individual revision sessions. 
Managers have had very positive feedback from learners and staff about the effects 
of these changes. 

Since the pandemic, managers and tutors have recognised the need to take a more 
empathetic approach to learners with regard to their mental health and well-being. 
Tutors have received training that helps them to confidently do this. Managers 
identified that this approach has increased learner engagement during the pandemic. 

Learners appreciate the more extensive, regular and flexible support they now get 
from tutors. Their tutorials are arranged around busy family life and other 
commitments. Learners who are identified as having dyslexia are provided with tools 
to help them learn. Tutors receive training on how to adapt learning materials for 
these learners. This helps learners to develop their own action plans and individual 
goals. They are more reflective and self-critical, and this has helped them to take 
responsibility for their own learning and development.  
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How are leaders ensuring that learners are safe and well informed about 
potential risks, including from online sources? 

 
Throughout the pandemic, tutors contacted learners, including those they considered 
to be vulnerable, to check that they were safe and to discuss how well they were 
progressing. Leaders made mental health and well-being a priority during this time. 
Staff continue to monitor and discuss learners’ mental health on a daily basis with 
managers. 

As part of their initial induction on the course, most learners received training on 
online safety, including the dangers of radicalisation. Learners understand how to 
keep themselves safe and how to raise safeguarding concerns. For example, gym 
instructor learners know the importance of cleaning the equipment before and after 
activities with different clients. Tutors take learners’ temperature prior to face-to-face 
learning sessions. 

Leaders improved safeguarding learning materials to ensure that learners were safe 
online during the pandemic. This included information on online stalking and using 
private social media.  

Leaders continue to provide regular training and updates on safeguarding for staff. 
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The Office for Standards in Education, Children’s Services and Skills (Ofsted) 
regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young 

people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and 

inspects childcare and children’s social care, and inspects the Children and Family 
Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher 

training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education 
and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council 

children’s services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding 
and child protection. 

 

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print 
or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 

 
You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format 

or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, 

visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the 
Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: 

psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 
 

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/. 

 
Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more 

information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn. 
 

Piccadilly Gate 
Store Street 

Manchester 

M1 2WD 
 

T: 0300 123 1231 
Textphone: 0161 618 8524 

E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 

W: www.gov.uk/ofsted 
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